Dental Benefits Committee 

Conference Call
September 19, 2012

Minutes
PRESENT




ABSENT
Dr. AnandRao (1)



Dr. Gino Pagano (10)
Dr. D. Scott Aldinger (3)


Dr. Eli Stavisky (3), trustee liaison

Dr. David Fox (2)





Dr. Tad Glossner (5), chair


STAFF
Dr. George Hamm (5)



Marisa Swarney, director, government relations
Dr. Donald Wells (7), vice chair

Dr. John Alonge (9)

Dr. Jon Johnston (8), ADA Consultant

Welcome/Chair’s Remarks
Dr. Glossner noted that the minutes from the May 11, 2012, were approved as amended electronically.  

Discussion about United Concordia’s Policy on Scaling and Root Planing

Because of another member’s inquiry, the committee revisited the issue of United Concordia Dental (UCD) requiring more documentation from general dentists than specialists when they submit claims for scaling and root planing. This member alleged that UCD unfairly denied 10 scaling and root planing cases and asked the committee to consider interceding on his behalf.
Prior to the conference call, the committee reviewed the member’s 10 cases and found that there was justification for most of UCD’s denials. The committee voted to respond to the member’s complaint by sending a letter to the member that would  include the committee’s review of the member’s 10 scaling and root planing cases. Dr. Glossner will draft the letter and post it for the committee’s review and approval.(09/12DBCDA1)

The committee discussed whether it is beneficial to publish UCD and other insurers’ internal guidelines or criteria for the approval of scaling and root planing claims to the general membership. The committee voted 5-2 to send a letter to each major dental insurer requesting its internal criteria for approving scaling and root planing cases, with the intent of publicizing this information to members in PDA’s publications and online communication tools. (9/12DBCDA2)
Review of Insurances Cases Monthly Report
The committee requested that staff post a summary on the social network describing exactly how the statistics in the report were compiled. The summary should include the statistics and an explanation of cases in which staff was able to satisfactorily address member complaints or inquiries. Staff should also offer suggestions for how the committee can better address members’ concerns. (9/12DBCDA3)
Review of UPMC Policy on Treating Family Members

Dr. Alonge had previously reported that UPMC Dental Advantage is administering a dental plan that restricts participating  providers from treating immediate family members and be reimbursed for the treatment. Since then, UPMC rescinded this policy and providers are now allowed to treat family and will be paid for services rendered.

Legislative Update

Ms. Swarney reported on the following:

HB 532: The General Assembly passed and Governor Corbett signed into law this legislation requiring insurers to cover the cost of general anesthesia when needed to treat children seven years of age or younger and patients of any age with developmental disabilities.  HB 532 takes effect 180 from when it was signed on July 5, 2012.  

SB 1144: PDA was hopeful that this legislation prohibiting insurers from capping non-covered dental services would pass the General Assembly last June before it adjourned for the summer. However, the House of Representatives tabled its vote until it returns to session on September 14. PDA’s lobbyists will focus almost exclusively on passing this bill before the end of session in November. 

Health Insurance Exchanges: Pennsylvania is one of the states waiting until after the presidential election to determine whether to implement a health insurance exchange. It runs the risk of not having enough time to implement a state-run exchange, which will result in having a partnership with the federal government or having the federal government run the exchange exclusively, should the Affordable Care Act remain in effect.  Staff will continue to participate in stakeholder meetings to represent the dental profession. Staff advised the committee to begin thinking about what dental services should be included in the essential oral health benefits package offered to children in the exchange. 
The committee discussed problems associated with the Children’s Health Insurance Program (CHIP) the Department of Welfare Medical Assistance (MA) program’s expansion into western Pennsylvania and the impact this will have on patients and providers. It will most likely not be beneficial for Pennsylvania to use the MA or CHIP benefits packages as the benchmark for an essential benefits package offered in the exchange as neither of these packages seems to be comprehensive enough in scope to be endorsable by the majority of the members of the DBC.
Staff will research recommendations from the American Dental Association, the Academy of Pediatric Dentistry and other states for what dental benefits should be included in an essential oral health benefits plan offered to pediatric patients in a health insurance exchange.  Staff will post this information on the committee’s social network forum for review. (09/12DBC4)

Assignment of Benefits:

The committee agreed with the Government Relations Committee’s recommendation to the Board of Trustees that passing assignment of benefits legislation should be part of PDA’s legislative priorities for the 2013/14 legislative session.  However, if the non-covered services bill, SB 1144, fails to pass this current session, assignment of benefits would become second on the list of priorities after the non-covered services bill.  

Providing Member Benefits

Dr. Glossner requested feedback on the issue of Blue Cross Dental not approving a crown on teeth that simply has the isthmus >2/3 the distance between the cusp tips and whether this policy reflects current teaching in the dental schools, as this is not what he was taught while in school. The committee was uncertain how dental students are being taught and decided to table the issue unless members began to complain about Blue Cross Dental’s policy.
The committee discussed whether to hold another insurance-related continuing education (CE) program for members and their staff.  Members responded favorably to the May 2011 CE course on insurance coding and it brought in additional revenue for PDA. The committee members agreed to post their ideas for future insurance-related CE topics on the social network for comment. If the committee agrees on a topic, staff will consult with PDA’s Director of Meetings and Administration to determine when and where a CE course may be held. (09/12DBC5)
The conference call adjourned at 8:50 p.m.
